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Piano and Cello in Beethoven Dialogues

By ZACHARY WOOLFE

Before the late 18th century sonatas for keyboard and a second instrument did not exist as we now know them. Rather than featuring the other player, the works would usually be written and billed as keyboard sonatas with instrumental accompaniment; the cellist in what we would now think of as a cello sonata would often simply mimic the left hand of the keyboard part. 

It was in this context that Beethoven’s five contributions to the genre, the first in 1796 and the last in 1815, were a watershed, part of a radical rethinking of the ways in which two instruments could interact. In his sonatas, particularly the later ones, the cello and piano lines frequently wander past each other. They speak in dialogue; they argue. Sometimes, as in a passage of controlled chaos in the first movement of the great Sonata No. 3 in A (Op. 69), they even scream together. 

These sonatas remain at the core of the cello repertory and with good reason, as the cellist Edward Arron and the pianist Jeewon Park are showing in a two-concert survey of Beethoven’s music for the two instruments at Bargemusic. (In addition to the sonatas there are three precious collections of variations on melodies by Handel and Mozart.) The first installment, on Sunday afternoon, featured the Sonata No. 3 as well as No. 1 in F (Op. 5, No. 1), No. 4 in C (Op. 102, No. 1) and the 12 variations on “Ein Mädchen Oder Weibchen” from Mozart’s “Magic Flute.” 

Mr. Arron is best known to New York audiences for the wonderful work he has done in a decade as the artistic director of the Metropolitan Museum Artists in Concert, a chamber music series at the museum. He and Ms. Park, who are married, play together with spirited responsiveness; her tone was full and her line fluid. 

As is generally the case with Bargemusic’s concerts of repertory standards, this one featured dependably moderate takes on the music. Their conceptions of the Beethoven works are pleasantly middle of the road and straightforward, without extremes of tempo or gesture. 

Mr. Arron is willing to sacrifice roundness of tone for expressive effect, and in the first half — Sonatas Nos. 1 and 4 — I found his interpretations engaged but off-putting, conveying forcefulness by disrupting the musical line rather than playing through it. 

The second half of the program, which featured the delightful “Magic Flute” variations and Sonata No. 3, was far more satisfying. Mr. Arron seemed more settled but also more potent, his intensity never separate from or opposed to the line. And at the moment in the first movement of the Third Sonata when the cello reaches the abyss of a low D before pulling back into the serene main theme, the performance offered an intimation of the profound. 

The second and final concert in this Beethoven survey is on Sept. 29 at Bargemusic, Fulton Ferry Landing, next to the Brooklyn Bridge, Brooklyn; (718) 624-2083, bargemusic.org.
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